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REGION OF OTTAWA CARLETON REPORT
RÉGION D’OTTAWA CARLETON RAPPORT

Our File/N/Réf. 03 07-98-0095
Your File/V/Réf.

DATE 6 October 1998

TO/DEST. Transportation Committee

FROM/EXP. Co-ordinator, Transportation Committee

SUBJECT/OBJET NON-POLICE TRAFFIC ENFORCEMENT

REPORT RECOMMENDATION

That the Transportation Committee receive this report for information.

BACKGROUND

At its meeting on 16 September 1998, the Transportation Committee deferred the attached report
dated 21 July 1998 from the Regional Solicitor with respect to the above, pending receipt of a
response on this issue by the Police Services Board.

On 28 September 1998, the Police Services Board recommended that:

It advise the Province that it does not support the proposal for non-police
personnel to enforce red-light running violations.

Attached for reference purposes is a report dated 10 September 1998 from the Secretary of the
Police Services Board and the extract of the Draft Minute from the Board’s meeting of 28
September 1998.

Approved by
Rosemary Nelson
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REGIONAL MUNICIPALITY OF OTTAWA CARLETON REPORT
MUNICIPALITÉ RÉGIONALE D’OTTAWA CARLETON RAPPORT

Our File/N/Réf.
Your File/V/Réf. 03 07-98-0096

DATE 21 July 1998

TO/DEST. Coordinator, Transportation Committee

FROM/EXP. Regional Solicitor

SUBJECT/OBJET TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE MEETING - 6 MAY 98 -
MOTION TC-1-98 - NON-POLICE TRAFFIC ENFORCEMENT

DEPARTMENTAL RECOMMENDATION

That Transportation Committee receive this report for information.

BACKGROUND

At its meeting of May 6, 1998, the Transportation Committee approved the following motion:

That staff prepare a report regarding a request to the Province for special
legislation giving the R.M.O.C. the ability to create a unit of non-police traffic
enforcers for regional roads.

The issue of alternative traffic enforcement mechanisms is generally rooted in growing public
concern about aggressive driving behaviour.  A number of municipalities, faced with limited police
resources, have begun expressing interest in methods of non-police traffic enforcement, including
photo-radar and red light cameras.  Current legislation, however, does not permit the
implementation of such technological solutions nor the use of non-police enforcement personnel,
which are the subject of this report.

In Ontario, the Highway Traffic Act (HTA) forms the basis for the large majority of driving
offences.  This legislation is supplemented by the traffic and parking by-laws of regional and local
municipal governments.  Responsibility for enforcement of those by-laws and the HTA falls to
municipal police forces and to the Ontario Provincial Police.  In addition, the Highway Traffic Act
contemplates the appointment of non-police enforcement personnel.  However, these officers
must be employees of the Ministry of Transportation or another provincial Ministry.  It is
noteworthy that the range of their powers is somewhat more restricted than that of police officers.
At present, municipalities have no legislative authority to appoint officers to enforce the Highway
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Traffic Act.  Also, the doctrine of paramountcy effectively precludes the enforcement of municipal
traffic by-laws to the exclusion of Highway Traffic Act offences.  Amendments to existing laws,
or the enactment of special legislation, would thus be required to allow the R.M.O.C. to create a
unit of non-police traffic enforcers.

DISCUSSION

While allowing municipalities to use non-police personnel for Highway Traffic Act enforcement
may be appealing from a financial perspective, there a number of concerns that would have to be
addressed prior to the implementation of such a program.  Foremost among these would be the
limited jurisdiction of such officers.

Looking at the Highway Traffic Act, it is apparent that a number of its provisions clearly
contemplate enforcement only by police officers.  Of particular importance is section 216, which
states that the power to require a vehicle to stop rests exclusively with police officers, readily
identifiable as such.  In addition, the exemptions frequently necessary to apprehend violators, such
as those in respect of speed limits and traffic signals, do not extend to other, non-police
enforcement personnel.  Clearly, where the intent is to prosecute moving violations, these powers
are necessary in order to provide any form of meaningful enforcement.  Similarly, the procedural
restrictions of the Provincial Offences Act require that offence notices (i.e. tickets) be served
personally on the offender.  Where the violator is not stopped at the scene, compliance with the
strict requirements of the Provincial Offences Act and the Highway Traffic Act is problematic and
convictions inherently difficult to obtain.  The powers of a police officer are therefore necessary
to ensure effective traffic enforcement.  It is unlikely, however, that municipalities would be
granted the authority to appoint officers with police powers but who were not, in fact, sworn
police officers.

On a topic related to the above, and which may be illustrative of the point, the Ministry of the
Solicitor General and Correctional Services has demonstrated a reluctance to increase the number
of Special Constables appointed in the Province.  These officers have limited police powers and
are generally employed in what may be termed as “quasi-police” roles (e.g. security).  The
Ministry has expressed concerns over the authority of Special Constables, the degree and
effectiveness of their supervision and public confusion over the extent of their powers in light of
the proliferation of the use of such officers.

Notwithstanding the above, the Provincial Government has recently stated that it is establishing a
dedicated fund for the hiring of police officers for traffic enforcement.  Announced in concert with
Bill 26, the Highway Traffic Act Amendment Act (Community Safety Zones), 1998, the Province
will make funds available to interested municipalities to allow them to devote increased resources
to traffic policing.  In light of the difficulties inherent in using non-police personnel for traffic
enforcement, the use of such provincial funding may be a preferable alternative.
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CONCLUSION

While the Highway Traffic Act does contemplate some enforcement by non-police personnel, the
appointment of such officers is not within the legislative authority of the Region.  Concerns
surrounding the use of alternative enforcement methods would likely preclude the enactment of
special legislation giving the R.M.O.C. the ability to create a unit of non-police traffic enforcers.
However, recent provincial announcements concerning funding for new police traffic officers may
provide a means by which the level of traffic enforcement in the Region can be enhanced.

This report is respectfully submitted.

Approved by Donald W. Wilson
on behalf of J. Douglas Cameron

JDC/DGW/sp
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OTTAWA-CARLETON REGIONAL POLICE SERVICE REPORT
SERVICE DE POLICE RÉGIONAL D’OTTAWA-CARLETON RAPPORT

Our File/N/Réf. 08  05-95-0102
Your File/V/Réf.

DATE 10 September 1998

TO/DEST. Chair and Members, Ottawa-Carleton Police Services Board

FROM/EXP. Secretary, Ottawa-Carleton Police Services Board

SUBJECT/OBJET PROVINCIAL PROPOSAL FOR NON-POLICE PERSONNEL
TO ENFORCE RED-LIGHT RUNNING

REPORT RECOMMENDATION

That the Ottawa-Carleton Police Services Board receive this report for discussion.

BACKGROUND

In the past few weeks, articles have appeared in Ontario newspapers regarding a Ministry of
Transportation proposal to establish teams of non-police enforcement officers to crack down on
motorists who run red lights (copies of the articles are attached).  The articles raised the concern
of Board member Elizabeth Buckingham, who requested that the subject be included as an agenda
item.

The initial article, which appeared in The Toronto Star on 22 August 98, gave the impression that
the proposal was generated by the Ontario Minister of Transportation and that its implementation
was imminent.  Subsequent articles provided further clarification, as well as input from Toronto’s
Chief of Police, David Boothby.  As Chief Boothby points out, the proposal causes significant
legal, safety and integrity concerns to the policing community because of the dangers inherent in
stopping motor vehicles for traffic violations.

In subsequent articles quoting Minister of Transportation Tony Clement, it is clarified that the
proposal is one of several the Minister had asked to be prepared in order to generate some
creative options to the problem of red light runners.

Further clarification has also been obtained through conversations with staff of the Peel Regional
Police Services Board.  Mr. F. Biro, Executive Director, advises that staff in the Minister of
Transportation’s Office have confirmed the proposal was submitted by an outside agency, the
Ontario Safety League, and that no input has yet been sought from the Solicitor General of
Ontario, the public, or the policing community.  At this stage, the idea is simply one of several
proposals submitted to the Minister that has yet to be given due consideration.
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The RMOC Transportation Committee will be considering a similar matter at its next meeting.
However, the focus of their discussion is not the Transportation Ministry’s proposal, but rather, a
motion that the RMOC request the Province to enact special legislation giving the RMOC the
ability to create a unit of non-police traffic enforcers for regional roads.  A report prepared by the
Regional Solicitor for submission to the Transportation Committee is attached and provides a
description of the legal difficulities associated with the idea.  It also highlights the recent
provincial announcement that funds will be made available to municipalities to allow them to hire
additional police officers specifically for traffic enforcement.  This report is provided for
information.

CONCLUSION

Although the provincial proposal does not in fact appear to be as imminent a priority for the
Minister of Transportation as the initial newspaper article implied, the legal and safety concerns
expressed by Chief David Boothby and the policing community are substantial and legitimate.
The Board may wish to convey to the Minister of Transportation its opposition to the proposal
and its hope that any consideration of it would be accompanied by significant consultation with
the public as well as the policing community, including:  the Police Association of Ontario, the
Ontario Association of Chiefs of Police, and the Ontario Association of Police Services Boards.

This report is submitted to the Board for the purpose of discussion.

Wendy Fedec



























OTTAWA-CARLETON POLICE SERVICES BOARD MEMORANDUM
COMMISSION DE SERVICES POLICIERS NOTE DE SERVICE

Our File/N/Réf. 08  05-95-0102
Your File/V/Réf.

DATE 10 September 1998

TO/DEST. Chair and Members of the Ottawa-Carleton Police Services Board

FROM/EXP. Secretary, Ottawa-Carleton Police Services Board

SUBJECT/OBJET REFERENCE ITEM 4 - 14 SEPTEMBER 98 AGENDA:
PROPOSAL FOR NON-POLICE PERSONNEL
TO ENFORCE RED-LIGHT RUNNING

In reference to Item 4 on the agenda for the meeting on 14 September, please find attached a copy
of a report that was considered by the Metro Toronto Police Services Board on 27 August 1998.

The report was prepared by the Chief of Police and sets out his position with regard to the
establishment of an unarmed traffic constabulary.

The Board referred the report to a sub-committee that is to be struck, with the mandate of
examining the feasibility of an unarmed constabulary.  The Board’s recommendations are also
attached.

This is provided for the Board’s information.

Wendy Fedec

cc: Executive Command

















Extract of Draft Minute 1
Ottawa-Carleton Regional
Police Services Board
28 September 1998

10. PROVINCIAL PROPOSAL FOR NON-POLICE
PERSONNEL TO ENFORCE RED-LIGHT RUNNING
(deferred from 14 September 1998 meeting)
- Board Secretary’s report dated 10 September 1998

Based on the discussion surrounding the first agenda item (Lack of Traffic Enforcement),
Member Baskerville felt there were many ramifications to this proposal that impact on
public safety and on how police officers work.  He thought anything of this nature would
require significant changes to legislation and therefore can not be approached lightly.  He
suggested that such changes would require working groups from police associations, the
police executives and perhaps police boards along with municipalities.  He maintained that
stopping moving vehicles should be done by sworn officers and to do otherwise would
entail all sorts of risks.  He expressed some concern that the Region’s Transportation
Committee had become involved in this issue without consultation with the Police Service
or the board.

Vice Chair Kreling explained this was not exactly a policing issue.  Under this proposal,
the enforcement personnel would not report to the Chief of Police but would be
employees of a municipality.  He indicated that at the Transportation Committee meeting
he requested the matter be held over at least until the Police Services Board had an
opportunity to consider it.  He expressed his opposition to having non-police personnel
enforce red-light running and did not think putting non-police personnel in a situation of
trying to stop vehicles would be advisable.  He maintained that if they were relegated to
simply recording license plate numbers, red-light cameras could do the same and would be
preferable.  He indicated he would be putting forward a motion re-iterating a request for
the province to introduce legislation to provide municipalities with the authority to install
red-light cameras.

Member Boudreau believed that pulling over vehicles is one of the most dangerous things
a police officer does and she did not support the proposal.  She was pleased that the
Region’s Transportation Committee had deferred the item because she felt it important to
work as a group on this matter.  She indicated her support of Vice Chair Kreling’s motion,
adding it should clearly state that the Ottawa-Carleton Regional Police Services Board
does not support the use of non-police personnel in these situations.

In response to Member Baskerville’s comments with respect to this proposal being
considered by the Transportation Committee without consultation with the Police Service
or the Board, Councillor Legendre explained the item was placed on the Committee’s
agenda at his request.  He maintained his motion of 6 May at the Transportation
Committee had nothing to do with the stories that appeared in The Toronto Star as it pre-
dated the articles by several months.  He noted that, under the proposal, should a motorist



Extract of Draft Minute 2
Ottawa-Carleton Regional
Police Services Board
28 September 1998

refuse to stop, the enforcement officers would simply videotape or photograph the fleeing
vehicle.  He further explained his reason for putting forward the motion at Transportation
Committee was frustration at the province’s lack of movement on red-light cameras.  He
hoped that in studying this proposal and trying to decide what such enforcement personnel
would do if the cars didn’t stop, the province might progress in their thinking because the
result would then be the same as with red-light cameras.  He saw this initiative as being
better than nothing, though not as good as the technology, and hoped that if the province
didn’t move on one, they might move on the other.  He did not share other Board
members’ apprehensions with regard to the dangers of what was proposed.  He did not
believe the dangers were any greater than those faced by parking enforcement officers
when confronted by vehicle owners.

Chair Vice agreed that traffic enforcement is one of the most dangerous situations in
which officers find themselves.  In response to Councillor Legendre’s analogy with
parking enforcement officials, Chair Vice pointed out that in those instances, the
enforcement officer is not dealing with a moving vehicle.  Special training is required to do
this type of enforcement and police officers have that training.  In conclusion, he
maintained that even if it was supported, according to legal opinion it can not be done.

Councillor Legendre pointed out that the Highway Traffic Act includes a provision that
allows for the employment of non-police enforcement personnel, though according to the
Act, they must be employees of the Ministry of Transportation (MTO).  He assumed these
employees would receive the right training in terms of how to stop moving vehicles.  He
agreed with Chair Vice’s comments with respect to police officers being fully trained and
argued they are so well trained that they are wasted in this function.  He did not think it
was such an outlandish proposal since the Police Service already employs special
constables.  They are not full-fledged officers and they receive a restricted sub-set of
training and remuneration commensurate with that.  He maintained that was the notion
behind his motion.

With respect to the Highway Traffic Act’s provision for MTO employees to enforce part
of the Act, Chief Ford explained their jurisdiction deals strictly with truck traffic and issues
of vehicle safety.  He stressed they do not have the authority to stop a truck for speeding
or for any other Highway Traffic Act violations.  The Chief did not support the use of
non-police personnel for traffic stops for all the reasons mentioned by Metro Toronto’s
Chief Boothby in his report, but also because he believed technology is the answer.  He
maintained that even if the technology was in place, he would still be very clear in his
mandate, as the Chief of Police, to enforce the Highway Traffic Act.  There are a
significant number of people killed in traffic accidents across the country.  It is incumbent
on Chiefs of Police and Commissioners of Police to enforce the Highway Traffic Act and
to not give the impression that this enforcement is considered secondary in the community.
The enforcement of traffic laws is a very important function for police officers.  Chief Ford



Extract of Draft Minute 3
Ottawa-Carleton Regional
Police Services Board
28 September 1998

re-iterated his opposition to the proposal on the basis that traffic safety and the
enforcement of traffic laws has to be a priority in policing and the police have to continue
that even though other methods might be put in place to help them.  He believed the police
have to be very careful not to place a lesser importance on an issue which causes deaths in
such great numbers.

Mr. D. White, Solicitor, clarified an earlier point with respect to the enforcement of the
traffic act by MTO or other personnel, stating the power to enforce moving violations and
the power to stop vehicles is restricted to police officers.

Moved by H. Kreling

That the Ottawa-Carleton Regional Police Services Board reiterate its request for the
Province to enact legislation to permit the installation and use of red light cameras in
Ottawa-Carleton.

CARRIED

Moved by A. Boudreau

That the Ottawa-Carleton Regional Police Services Board advise the Province that it does
not support the proposal for non-police personnel to enforce red-light running violations.

CARRIED
(J. Legendre dissented)


